HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

TUESDAY, JULY 13, 2021 – 6:30 P.M.

GREAT HALL
--------------------------------------------------------------
Meeting came to order at 6:30 p.m. with Selectmen, Gordon C. Andrews, Troy E. Garron and Ashley A. DiSesa. 
The following business was discussed:

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The Board as well as those attending tonight’s meeting stood to recite the Pledge of Allegiance.
AGENDA

Moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board unanimously approved the agenda for Tuesday, July 13, 2021.

MINUTES

Moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board unanimously voted to approve the following Selectmen Minutes: 

Regular Session – May 25, 2021 

Executive Session – June 8, 2021

AFFIRMED WARRANTS & COMMITMENT

Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board voted to affirm payment of the following warrants and commitment with the exception of Andrews abstaining from payroll warrant #131 and #2: 
	Payroll Warrant
	#131
	$ 227,478.28

	School Warrant
	#132
	$ 340,707.45       

	Vendor Warrant
	#133
	$ 112,229.51

	Payroll Warrant
	#2
	$   65,961.33

	Vendor Warrant
	#3
	$   52,565.75

	Withholding Warrant 
	#4
	$   95,744.19 

	Ambulance Commitment

  6/28/21 – 7/4/21
	for
	$   48,276.85


APPROVED WARRANTS & COMMITMENT
Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board voted to approve payment of the following warrants and commitment with the exception of Andrews abstaining from payroll warrant #135: 
	Vendor Warrant
	#134 
	$      93,326.65

	Payroll Warrant
	#135
	$        3,843.32

	School Warrant
	#136
	$        4,096.52

	Vendor Warrant 
	#5
	$ 1,348,626.33

	Mobile Home Park Fee
	#7
	$        5,160.00
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APPROVED BILLS 

Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to approve payment of the following Selectmen bills:

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Abstained 

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes

	Ashley A. DiSesa
	-
	Yes


	KP Law, P.C (legal services/June)…................................................

William August, Esq. (legal services/June).......................................

Michael C. Gilman Esq. (legal services/June)……………………...
Brooks & DeRensis, P.C. (legal services/May)……….....................
Attorney Lawrence P. Mayo, P.C. (legal services/June)…………...
	$ 1,905.70

$    570.00

$ 3,856.00

$ 1,412.64

$ 2,968.10


Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following Selectmen bills:

	Town of Duxbury (dispatching services )….....................................
Chubb & Son (fire & police policy)..................................................
CNA Surety Direct Bill (bond/McCarthy )………………………...
Powers & Sullivan, LLC (audit/FY2021)……….............................
MMMA (annual dues)……………………………………………...

MMA (annual dues)………………………………………………...

MMA (Sept. meeting)………………………………………………
BMI (annual license fee)…………………………………………...

RELX Inc. d/b/a LexisNexis (MA law books subscription)……….
	$ 150,000.00
$   39,828.00
$        600.00
$     9,000.00
$        181.88

$     1,080.00

$          40.00

$        368.00

$          72.10


GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS

Licensing Authority Agent Appointments
Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously appointed the following Special Police Officers as Licensing Authority Agents:  


David Acevich

Edward Broderick 


Patrick Donnelly


Jay Guidaboni


Jennifer Keegan


Thomas Reed


Herbert Wiltshire
Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to appoint Special Police Officer Robert Gaynor as a Licensing Authority Agent:  
	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Recused

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes

	Ashley A. DiSesa
	-
	Yes


Library Trustee Resignation
Paul Delaney has resigned from the Trustees as he has moved out of State.  
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Building Inspector Temporary Appointment

Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to extend Robert Piccirilli appointment as temporary Building Inspector until July 20, 2021: 

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Recused

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes

	Ashley A. DiSesa
	-
	Yes


Garron stated that personally he thinks Mr. Piccirilli should be reappointed.  

Traffic Safety Committee

DiSesa informed the BOS of the following:

· Highway Surveyor Hayward is going to put a speed limit sign on Walnut Street 
· the committee is working on moving the speed trap 
· the blind spot that was on Thomson Street has been resolved
· they are figuring out who is responsible for the flashing light at the school - town or school  

Seelig stated that a town wide speed limit will need special legislation.  Andrews added that it had previously failed.  

SCHEDULED APPOINTMENT
Paul Nixon – Independ. Fermentation Brewing, Inc. - 1 day Liq. License - Fieldstone Farm

Mr. Nixon came before the Board requesting one day liquor licenses for August 21st & 22nd,       August 27th & 28th and September 11th & 12th at Fieldstone Farms.  He stated that the staff will be TIPS certified.
Moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board unanimously voted to issue six (6) a one-day liquor licenses to Paul Nixon of Independent Fermentation Brewing, Inc for the dates listed above.  

GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS

Zoom Equipment 
The Board may wish to consider purchasing the necessary equipment for fully functional hybrid meetings.  Andrews stated said that doing downstairs would be easy and it would be nice to have a device for the Great Hall.  He would be in support in purchase 3 sets – downstairs Selectmen’s Room, the Great Hall and Meeting Room 1.  Seelig is go got check with Cesar to see what Area 58 can supply.  Andrews also thinks it would be worth while to have live meetings.  
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron , the Board unanimously voted to ask Cesar to look into upgrading either the Zoom account or the hardware necessary to provide streaming service for meetings.  
Risk Management Project 
Moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board unanimously voted to approve the Risk Management Project Contract between the Town of Halifax and 65North.
COVID Vaccinations
The State has various programs to help resident obtain the vaccine.  The Board of Health has publicized this via Facebook and the town’s website.  Seeing as there is low attendance in other communities regarding the mobile bus the BoH Agent and Seelig agree not trying that here.  
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ARPA Money

Plymouth County will hold a Zoom call on Thursday about its project to distribute money to the 25 communities.  Seelig assumes the town will receive $2.3 million and can be used in several categories including replacement of revenue loss.  The Town lost about $600K between July 1, 2019 and June 30, 2020 in revenue versus what would have been expected.  This amount can be used for most government services and programs.  Decisions on how to use this money  are made by the Board of Selectmen, not Town Meeting or some other entity.  Andrews would like to see some of that money used for 15 additional hours each week for the Data Specialist.

Moved by Andrews and second by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to add 15 additional hours each week to the Data Specialist and use ARPA money to fund the additional hours for the next year.    
SCHEDULED APPOINTMENT

Board of Library Trustees Interviews
Susan Hill 

Ms. Hill has been in town for 26 years.  She grew up in Boston and understands how under privileged cities are with libraries.  Base on her customer service background she thinks she can use it to her advantage.  Garron asked if she has attended a trustee’s meeting and she said no but has attended Town Meeting over the years.  

Kristine Boyles
Ms. Boyles has been a long-time library advocate.  She was a member on the Plympton’s Library Board of Trustees and is currently employed at the Plymouth Public Library.  She needed to leave he post in Plympton after moving to Halifax last November.  Garron asked if she had the time and she said she did in Plympton.  DiSesa asked if she attended Town Meetings in Plympton and she said yes in the earlier years, but work posed a conflict in the later years.   

Conservation Commission Interview
Kim Cavicchi 

Ms. Cavicchi has been an Associate member for 3 months.  She stated that the Commission thought she would be a great member and asked her to step up.  They are a great group of people.  She has attended site visits and is not on any other Boards.  She has attended Town Meeting. 

Moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board voted as follows to appoint Kim Cavicchi as a full-time member of the Conservation Commission:
	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Abstained

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes

	Ashley A. DiSesa
	-
	Yes


Council on Aging Interview
Jean Gallant 

Ms. Gallant said that when she got the job as Library Director in 2016 her goal was to collaborate the library with the CoA because the library works with the Seniors.  She has met with Ms. Regan and looks forward to working with her.  She is a great addition to the community.  She has not attended any of their Board meetings and has the time to be a member.  

Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to appoint Jean Gallant to the Council on Aging.  

Selectmen Meeting – July 13, 2021




                                     Page 5

Zoning Board of Appeals Interview
Daniel Borsari 

Mr. Borsari said that he has been an Associate Member for the last 5 years.  Garron asked if he has been involved in discussions, and he said at this time he can vote when a member is not present.  Garron then asked if he has spoken with the members about him coming on board and he said he has not but one of the members thought it was a good idea.  He said it is most logical for the town that he serves until a full member is appointed.  Garron asked his personal experience and he said he is a tool maker - owns his own machine shop, directed choirs for many years at churches, is a Reserve Deputy Sherriff for Plymouth County Sheriff’s Department, is a Real Estate Agent, ands owns an apartment building.  DiSesa asked if he was up to date with the town’s by-laws and he said it is their job to follow the by-laws but there are times when they need to make judgment calls on a variance of a special permit.  Sometimes people do not realize that the ZBA does not create the by-laws, but they are voted in by the residents and it is their job to follow them.  Sometimes he feels there is misrepresentation that they are doing someone a favor and that is not the case they are compelled by the by-law to say no.  There are mandated by the by-law to see if something does not take away from the neighborhood or in in line with the by-law.  Variance or permits may be handed out due to the circumstance.  Case law states that you should hand out variances sparingly, personally he agrees.  It is a great Board, and  he enjoys it very much and what you see in the meeting is what you get.  The reason he applied is because it would be the next step for him and think the best decision for the town is to reappoint Bert Gaynor, he has tremendous knowledge and hopes the other Boards here in town is like the ZBA.  DiSesa asked if the Zoning Board fairly makes decisions for all those in town.  Borsari said that he calls balls and strikes and that variances are given if one can show a hardship, but you cannot create your own hardship.  DiSesa asked how long has the Board been the same and he said it has not changed since he has been on.   DiSesa asked about some people having 3 feet (inaudible) and some people have 6 feet and asked if that was doing the same for all the residents - consistency with in-laws.  He said they now review not renew in-laws and that some people might have had an in-law apartment, and someone might be going for one that is new so there might be a little difference.  DiSesa asked if he was to serve as a full-time member could he make a fair judgment to follow the towns by-laws for every single resident of the town and not certain individuals and he said absolutely, and he thinks he can answer for everyone as he knows because he is there and can full heartly say that is what everyone does.  She then asked if he has gone to every meeting, and he said no and does not think anyone has gone to every meeting.  He tries to go as much as he can and does work a lot of nights and probably have missed a couple in the past year.  Seelig said that ZBA meets once a month, and he has been doing the Zoom meetings and Borsari has been at a vast of those meetings since the pandemic has started.  
Kasey Sims – Issues with Halifax Water System

Ms. Sims has lived at Lydon Lane for the last 27 years.  She wrote a letter to the Water Department voicing her concerns about the quality of the water.  She stated that she has been told  by Water Department to let the water run to clear it up.  She does not think that she should have to pay for filling then dumping water repeatedly and asked for an abatement on her water bill.  Sims has emailed the Water Department asking if they received her request for an abatement but has not gotten an answer.  Finally, she reached out to Mrs. Adduci and then immediately got a response from the Water Department and a letter was mailed to her, but they denied her request, which I never received.  She did pay her bill but feels it is time to talk about it  – it’s all over Facebook.  She further said her tub is always stained, and not even a water filter has solved this problem.
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She understands that the Town and the Condos continuously play a blame game with one another, but it also is her understanding that the Town must have approved the distribution system way back when the condos were built, which means the Town thinks they can supply her with clean water.
Seelig mentioned that Bill Lindsay, the new Water Superintendent, just started  the end of the first week of July and thinks they wanted to give him a little more time to get familiar with the water system.
DiSesa said when they reached out to him, they weren’t opposed to a meeting.
Andrews did not think it was fair to have the new Superintendent of Water to try to answer questions on how bad the infrastructure it and that it should be the Water Commissioners answering her questions.
Sims said part of the problem that she has with this decision is that they just made the decision, and they didn’t let her know or they thought they did and then no reasons as to why.  The water is disgusting, not always, but when you look at it you wouldn’t drink it, and why does she need to pay for the water that she has to dump out, buy cases of water for her fish tank and for drinking and extra cleaning products.  She feels she is paying for water that is gross and that it is the Town’s job to supply the residents with clean water.
She submitted pictures to the Board.  

DiSesa said that this issue needs to be addressed.
Andrews thinks they should invite the Water Commissioners to come to their next meeting to continue this discussion.  He said that if they are not available for their next meeting then they can have a special meeting just to discuss this issue because he thinks it is a town-wide issue that needs to be explained what’s going on with the water system and what the resolution is and what the time period is for a solution.  Questions are being asked and he and thinks they should be answered.  
Andrews totally understand the point she is making – being told to fill up then dump it out and then she has to pay for it.  
Moved by DiSesa and second by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to ask the Water Commissioners and the Board of Health to come in on July 27th. 
GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS

Special Town Meeting

Moved Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board unanimously voted to open the warrant for the September 8, 2021 Special Town Meeting and close the warrant on August 10, 2021.  

Comcast Cable License 

Comcast has sent in the formal request to commencement of negotiations for renewal of the license.  Attorney Bill August has been notified.  

Zoning By-Law Review Project Contract

Two copies of the contract with Attorney Mark Bobrowski are ready to be signed.  Andrews would like to review the contract before signing.  This will be added to the next agenda.  
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Investigation of Complaints 

Town Counsel’s labor specialist Attorney Jack Nolan has been asked to investigate various the complaints brough before the Board of Selectmen.  

Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to refer the complaints to Jack Dolan at Brooks & DeRensis. 

SCHEDULED APPOINTMENT

David and Laura Gibbons – 70 Oak Street – Hardship 

Mr. Gibbons began by saying it has cost them approximately $4,300 to get a permit for a wood stove.  Garron asked what it was for, and Mr. Gibbons said they applied for a permit for a wood stove, and it has cost them a running total to date of approximately $4,300. 
DiSesa asked why and Mr. Gibbons said essentially there was a mistake made a misunderstanding.  

Andrews said if they are gong to make a complaint against an induvial that person should be here.  Mr. Gibbons said they are trying to avoid naming anyone in particular so he rather talk about what than who and will do his best to avoid naming the individual.  
Andrews recused himself because he attended the Zoning Board meeting last night.  DiSesa asked how they should do this because she too should probably not be a part of this discussion.  

Seelig explained that there a various suits going on between the current Building Inspector and members of the Board of Selectmen, so the problem is they have a conflict of interest.  As for the posting of tonight agenda Seelig said the only word he had available to put under the Gibbons’ appointment was hardship and he is not disagreeing with the Gibbons but is saying that they have an open meeting law, and it requires the agenda to specifically say what the discussion is going to be about.  Seelig did ask everyone if there was something specific, he could put on the agenda whether it was a complaint about someone, the process, complaint about a decision then it would be part of the open meeting agenda and anyone who is interested would be informed about it but hardship did not define anything. 

Mr. Gibbons said it is a financial hardship based on … Mrs. Gibbons said a town employee trespassing on our property.  

DiSesa said we cannot talk about them because we have not informed the employees they were going to be spoken about tonight.

Mr. Gibbons assumed that it would be necessary to speak about them and hoping it wouldn’t.  He finds it interesting that they are here to complain about someone, and no one can hear the complaint.  Obviously, it is a problem because they do not have to who it was.  
Seelig said it is already on public record and they attended the ZBZ meeting last night.
DiSesa suggested that they push this discussion to July 27th and at that time the Board will have more information. 

Mr. Gibbons said there is a financial aspect but also, they have been trying to get the wood stove installed since February and they are not going to get an appointment to get installed by the time it starts getting cold.  Mrs. Gibbons said that is a hardship for them not being able to heat their home because they can’t get a wood stove.  Mr. Gibbons said that this is stressful, and he does not understand the process.  Seelig is not disagreeing with anything they are saying but to be fair to everyone else as they are trying to be fair to them everyone involved needs to know what is going to be discussed at an open meeting.  
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Mrs. Gibbons understood that but said that same curtesy was not extended when they were put on an agenda without being told they are not meeting.  

DiSesa said that there is pending litigation abut multiple selectmen so they can’t speak to them about this right now because they do not have quorum to continue that part of the meeting.  She suggested waiting to discuss this until after July 20th as the Board is waiting for answers from the court.

Seelig said the litigable Board members could choose to recuse themselves if the wish to and can be in the meeting room but cannot deliberate.  The Board can adjourn official while there is no quorum, and they can speak with Mr. Garron but be aware anyone else can be in the room also.  Seelig will need something to put on the agenda if it going to be a complaint about an individual.  

Mr. Gibbons said it does come do to an individual because they did something specifically wrong and then made something based on that.

Seelig said that several months ago they made an appointment to meet with the Board of Selectmen about this and Mr. Gibbons said (inaudible) for some intimidating reasons.  Seelig said they can set it up again for July 27th.  In the meantime, Seelig can talk with town counsel about conflict of interest involving lawsuits and their complaint and what would be the best way to deal with this issue.  

Seelig said he is trying to find a way for them to be able to voice their concerns to the BOS but he also needs to make sure the BOS does not endanger themselves with setting themselves up with a complaint to the Ethics Commission for a conflict of interest.  Mr. Gibbons said he gets it but does not understand.  

GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS

Chapter 40B – Country Club Estates 

The applicant has asked that the hearing be continued from July 21st  to November 17th.  

Recycling Contract – Waste Management 

Moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board unanimously approved the recycling agreement between the Town of Halifax and WM Avon, Inc.  
Autumn Lane 

Sarah Dugdale of Compos Homes contacted Seelig about the next steps on release the lot at the above location.  He put her in touch with the Planning Board. 

Annual Personnel Reviews

Andrews thinks the Board should come up with goals for the positions that fall under the Board’s jurisdiction so that they have something to evaluate them on.  

Silver Lake Capital Plan

Andrews would like to set up a date for the Selectmen, Finance Committee, Capital Planning committee and representatives from Silver Lake to discuss Silver Lake’s capital plan.  
Proposed Starting Step – Water Superintendent 

The Water Department has asked that the Town start Bill Lindsay at Step 2 of Grade 12A rather than Step 1 and add an extra week of vacation (has 80 hours).   The Finance Committee approved the Step increase but not the additional 40 hours of vacation time. 
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Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to start Bill Lindsay at Step 2 of Grade 12A but leave the vacation as is.  
Green Earth Cannabis – Host Community Agreement 

Andrews recused himself as his father owns property within 300 feet of the proposed site.

Bob Maker went on to say that he has been intown for 27 years, has raised his family here and has extended family in town.  He has coached little league, volunteered for football and cheerleading.  He is trying to open a business in town.  They don’t have all their ducks in order but feels they got passed over without being heard.  He wants to discuss any issues they have with the town and collaborate an HCA.  They previously submitted an HCA which was the same as another business’ HCA here in town that the Board signed.  They are willing to pay the maximum tax allowed by law and agreed to cover cost to mitigate land use that may arise.  Green Earth takes the neighbor’s concerns seriously and mitigate any impact the facility will have on the neighbors and address anything the Planning Board puts forward.  Maker knows that no everyone agrees with it, but he wants the chance to hear from the Boards to address their concerns.  He will hire those who live in town.  He is hoping that the Board could re-address their HCA.  Garron asked if he was looking to have another public hearing and he said yes.  

Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to have a public hearing on Tuesday, August 3rd at 7 p.m. 
715 Old Plymouth Street – Junk Cars 

Mr. Parsons was in earlier but had to leave.  Seelig read a letter from him.  The office will notify him asking him to come in at a later date.  

27 Hillside Avenue – Junk Cars

A letter was delivered to the above address by a police officer.  The office has not heard form the resident.  Garron said in the past the Board has allowed them to remove the vehicles by a certain date.  Seelig said a letter was sent by regular and certified mail.  DiSesa asked if another certified letter be sent and be clear of what is expected and that fines will start as of a certain date.  
Moved by DiSesa and second by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to send a certified letter to the owner of 27 Hillside Avenue stating that the fine process for violation of the junk car by-law will begin on Thursday, July 15th.  
Line-Item Transfers  

Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously approved the following line-item transfers:
	FROM
	TO
	AMOUNT

	CoA Expense                     

#01-541
	CoA Electricity                   

#01-529
	$       95.03

	Data Processing

#01-155-5231
	Telephone Communications

#01-219-5230
	$      378.52

	Water Supply Electricity

#65-452-5210
	Water Retirement 

#65-454-5638
	$   4,000.00

	Elementary School Costs

#01-313-5510
	Special Needs Transportation

#01-312-5325
	$ 28,000.00

	Selectmen Expense

#01-122-5300
	Selectmen Clerical

#01-122-5113
	$        73.51

	Accountant Expense

#01-135-5340
	Accountant Clerical

#01-134-5113
	$        19.62
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Rescind Reappointment – David Mason – Historic District Commission
Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to rescind the reappoint of David Mason to the Historic District Commission.

Reappointment – Mason Cook – Historical Commission 
Moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board unanimously voted to reappoint Mason Cook to the Historical Commission.
Road Opening – 25 Colby Drive

Moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board unanimously approved Permit #2021-22 issued to Eversource Gas of Massachusetts for a 4’ x 6’ road cut & a 4’ x 30’ road cut trench to install new service at the above location.

Road Opening – 280 South Street

Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously approved Permit #2021-21 issued to Eversource Gas of Massachusetts for a 4’ x 6’ road cut to abandon gas service line at the main at the above location.

EXECUTIVE SESSION

Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to enter into Executive Session at 8:23 p.m. to discuss Contract Negotiations for Sergeants, Patrol Officers, Firefighters, Highway, “Mixed-Unit”, Police Chief, Fire Chief & all unions at the SLRSD & HES and Piccirilli v. Halifax Case 1:21 CV 11039:
	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Yes

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes

	Ashley A. DiSesa
	-
	Yes


as discussing strategy with respect to collective bargaining in an open meeting may have a detrimental effect on the bargaining position of the Town and discussing strategy with respect to litigation in an open meeting may have a detrimental effect on the bargaining position of the Town.

DiSesa announced that no statement would be made at the end of the Executive Session and the Board would not reconvene in open session.
-------------------------------------------------

Ashley A. DiSesa
Clerk
/pjm
Documents referenced during Board of Selectmen’s Meeting – July 13, 2021
6/22/21 memo from chief Chaves – SP Officers & PI officers  appt.  as Licensing Authorities

6/27/21 email from J. Gallant – Paul Delaney’s resignation from Library Board of Trustees
7/2/21 email from S. Nolan – ARPA revenue calculations 

Contract for Recodification of the Zoning By-Law 

7/7/21 email from Paul DeRensis – cost to investigate complaints

6/28/21 email from Heidi Correira – Delphic Assoc. – Country Club Estates 

7/8/21 email from Sarah Dugdale – Campos homes – Autumn Lane 

6/28/28 letter from George Dilworth – DrummondWoodsum – Green Earth Cannabis

7/7/21 email from Daniel Parsons – 715 old Plymouth Street

